Contributions to a Bibliography of Arlington County, IV

Compiled by George E. Pettengill

This is a continuation of the bibliography which has appeared in the *Arlington Historical Magazine* beginning with volume 1, no. 3, in 1959. No changes have been made in procedures, and the present list again includes references on a variety of subjects. Suggestions for further inclusion will be welcomed.

Anderson, Ellen

Action in Arlington. *Recreation* 46:277–8, Oct. 1952. (Account of public recreational program from beginning in 1935 with budget of \$2,500, through establishment of separate department in 1948, to 1951 with budget of \$229,327.)

ANDERSON, MARY F.

The Restoration of Arlington Mansion. *Americana* 28:449-477, Oct. 1934. (A gathering of items about the Custises, the Lees, the mansion and its furnishings, with relatively little on actual restoration.)

Arlington Chamber of Commerce

Arlington Marches Forward. Progress Report on the Post-war Planning Program of the Arlington Chamber of Commerce, Arlington, Va. [Arlington] 1949. [21] p. (A summary of accomplishments on the general objectives of the Chamber at that time.)

BARNARD, JOHN GROSS

A Report on the Defenses of Washington, to the Chief of Engineers, U.S. Army, by Brevet Major General J. G. Barnard, Colonel, Corps of Engineers, U.S. Army. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1871. 8 p.l., 152 p. illus., plates (part fold.) fold. maps., fold. tables. (Professional Papers of the Corps of Engineers. U.S. Army No. 20.) (A basic document for information on the Civil War forts around Washington. Maps showing location and plans of the forts are included.)

BENGOUCH, WILLIAM

United States National Military Cemetery, Arlington. New York, W. Bengough [1897] [25] p. illus. (Text primarily on the Custis family and mansion, illustrations of various parts of the cemetery.)

BROWN, DELLA

Five Cities on the Spot: Arlington, Va. *Saturday Review of Literature* 36:21, 55, March 7, 1953. (One of a series of articles on how communities have met the school problem. Article covers primarily various aspects of citizen cooperation.)

Butterfield, E. C.

Arlington Experimental Farm: History and Work. American Soybean Association. *Proceedings* 1:59–63, 1925/27. (Brief article relating history of farm with some reference to methods employed.)

CADY, RICHARD CARLYSLE

Ground-water Resources of Northern Virginia. Prepared in Cooperation with the United States Geological Survey. University, Va., 1938. xii, 200 p. incl. tables, diagrs. 7 pl. on 5 l (Virginia Geological Survey. Bulletin no. 50.) (Brief paragraphs on geography, drainage and topography, geology, and ground-water conditions. List of some 50 wells in Arlington County.)

CARMAN, EZRA AYERS

Special Report on the History and Present Condition of the Sheep Industry of the United States. Prepared under the Direction of Dr. D. E. Salmon by Ezra A. Carman, H. A. Heath, and John Minto. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1892. 1,000 p. xcvi pl. (Pages 59-67 "The Arlington Long-wooled Sheep." This chapter describes work of G. W. P. Custis in promoting sheep breeding and gives the results of several of the sheep shearings he sponsored at Arlington Springs.)

CARTER, WILLIAM T., JR.

Soil Survey of Fairfax and Alexandria Counties, Virginia, by William T. Carter, Jr., and C. K. Yingling, Jr. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1917. 43 p. illus., fold. map. (U.S. Dept. Agric. Bureau of Soils. Advance Sheets Field Operations 1915.) Also appears in U.S. Bureau of Soils. Field Operations of the Bureau of Soils, 1915 (seventeenth report) by Milton Whitney, chief. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1919. p. 299–337. (Basic source for information on soils, with general data on location, climate and agriculture.)

CHITTENDEN, CECIL (LYN ROSS)

Arlington, a New Frontier. New York, Hobson Book Press, 1946. 127 p. illus. (A popularly written, almost breezy, account of Arlington. Partly history, partly a picture of Arlington at the time. The chapters on the Pentagon; Arlington Farms; Women at Work; and Civic Associations may have some interest.)

CORBETT, LEE CLEVELAND

Arlington Experimental Farm of the U.S. Department of Agriculture. U.S. Agric. Dept. Office of Experiment Stations. *Bulletin* 115:110-111, 1902. (Brief description of location, character and proposed use of the farm, appearing in the *Proceedings* of the fifteenth annual convention of the Association of American Agricultural Colleges and Experiment Stations held at Washington, D.C., November 12-14, 1901.)

CRICHTON, H. N.

Construction Features of the Arlington Memorial Bridge. *Good Roads* 71:399–402, July 1928. Illus. (Technical article on construction with emphasis primarily on cofferdams and pouring of piers.)

CUSTIS, GEORGE WASHINGTON PARKE

Recollections and Private Memoirs of Washington, by His Adopted Son, George Washington Parke Custis, with a Memoir of the Author, by His Daughter; and Illustrative and Explanatory Notes by Benson J. Lossing. New York, Derby & Jackson, 1860. 644 p. ports., facsims. (Includes general biographical sketch of Custis, with copies of his letters to Washington.)

DARTON, NELSON HORATIO

Washington Folio, District of Columbia—Maryland—Virginia. [By N. H. Darton and Arthur Keith] Washington, U.S. Geological Survey, 1901. cover-title, 7 p. 5 maps, diagrs. (U.S. Geological Survey. Geologic Atlas of the U.S. no. 70.) (General text on geology of area including present Arlington. Maps show railroads and streets of period.)

DAVIS, VIRGINIA WALLER

Arlington County: One in One Hundred. Virginia Record 77(9):6-8, 47-48, Sept. 1955. Illus. (General article emphasizing some of the County's unique features.)

ENGEL, HARRY J.

Over 1,000 Ft. of Continuity. New Eight-span Continuous Girder Bridge Replacing the Venerable Chain Bridge at Washington, D.C. is One of the Longest of Its Type in the Country. *Engineering News Record* 120:651–653, May 5, 1938. Illus., plan. (Summarizes briefly history of bridges at site, and describes construction of new bridge, noting that old piers and abutments were used with increase in height for greater flood clearance.) FINCH, M. A. C.

The Poems of Arlington. Containing the Various Poetical Contributions Written for the Occasion of Decorating the Graves of Our Fallen Heroes, May 29, 1869. Together with the Inscriptions on Entablatures, Erected at Arlington; with Description of the Touching Ceremony at the National Cross, as Part of the Memorial Exercises. Washington, Powell & Ginck, Prs., 1869. [16] p. (Includes "The Hymn of Peace" by Oliver Wendell Holmes.)

FLOURNOY, MRS. WILLIAM CABELL

Arlington. *Confederate Veteran.* 31:134–6, April 1923. (Prize essay on the history of Arlington House, from the first Custis estate of that name to the settlement of Gen. G. W. C. Lee's claims against the government.)

Follett, George A.

The Construction of a Cofferdam. *Military Engineer* 20:29–31, Jan./Feb. 1928. Illus. (Technical article describing cofferdam work for Arlington Memorial Bridge.)

FOSTER, ROY A.

A Picture of Health as It Is Taught in Arlington County, Virginia, Public Schools, Grades 7–11. National Education Association. *Journal* 42:274–5, May 1953. Illus. (Outline of subjects covered.)

GOLDBECK, ALBERT THEODORE

Highway Engineering Investigations at the Arlington Experiment Station. (In Conference on Highway Engineering Held at the University of Michigan. 9th. Feb. 12–15, 1923. *Proceedings.* p. 78–114. Issued as University of Michigan. *University Bulletin.* n.s. 25 (17) Oct. 17, 1923.) (General technical article on the Arlington road tests.)

GRUNWELL, CHARLES VANDERWERKEN

All in a Lifetime. Philadelphia, Dorrance & Co., [1961] 301 p. (Born in Arlington, Mr. Grunwell has written his reminiscences of a full life. Approximately a third of the volume deals with happenings in Arlington, mostly during his youth. Will be of interest for the personal glimpses it gives of life in Arlington at the end of the 19th century.)

HAMILTON, J. G. DE ROULHAC

Arlington; a National Memorial. *Current History* 24:720–23, Aug. 1926.) (General article, drawing heavily on Lossing, about the Mansion and G. W. P. Custis.)

HASS, C. GLEN

It's All to the Good When Parents and Teachers Work Cooperatively for Instructional Improvement. National Education Association. *Journal* 44:108–9, Feb. 1955. (Brief account of cooperation between parents and teachers in Arlington.)

Houk, Robin H.

Washington's New Fourteenth Street Bridge. *Construction* 15(10):24–25, 46, Oct. 1948. Illus. (Technical article on construction of first of two new bridges at 14th St.)

JOHNSON, ROBERT J., AND ANN D. RAWLINSON

Business and Industry Grow. *Virginia Record* 77(9):17, 49, Sept. 1955. Illus. (Reviews activities of Chamber of Commerce in promoting business in Arlington, since its organization in 1924.)

LOWTHER, MINNIE KENDALL

Mount Vernon, Arlington and Woodlawn; History of These National Shrines from the Earliest Titles of Ownership to the Present, with Biographical Sketches, Portraits and Interesting Reminiscences of the Families Who Founded Them. Washington, C. H. Potter & Co., 1922. 83 p. illus. (21 pages on Arlington House and Cemetery; 2 pages on Abingdon, birthplace of Nellie Custis.)

LUNDBERG, A. T.

The Government of Arlington County, Virginia. Virginia Record 77(9):11-12, Sept. 1955. Illus. (Summary of Arlington's county manager form of government, first adopted in the country, noting the various departments and duties. Accompanying the article are biographical sketches of Arlington's legislative representatives and other elected officials.)

MERTZ, WILLIAM L.

A study of Traffic Characteristics in Suburban Residential Areas. *Public Roads* 29:208–212, Aug. 1957. (Study of traffic from Park Glen Apartments in Arlington County in first week of May 1955 and an area in Montgomery County, Md., as a means of determining traffic demands.)

MITCHILL, LUCILLE

There's Music in Cherrydale, as a Result of Inservice Education of Classroom Teachers by the Music-Helping Teacher. National Education Association. *Journal.* 42:342–3, Sept. 1953. Illus. (Describes role of music-helping teacher and classroom teacher in developing music program.)

NAGLE, JOHN L.

The Arlington Memorial Bridge. *Military Engineer* 71:154–160, March/April 1928. Illus. (Points out how architectural and aesthetic considerations influenced engineering design. Gives data on design of bascule draw span, structural design of bridge, hydraulic problems with respect to flooding and navigation channel, supplying of granite, and use of models for test purposes.)

NASH, JAY B.

Report to Recreation Advisory Committee, Arlington County, Virginia. [n. p., 1944] 25 numb. l. Mimeo. (Presents recommendations for development of recreation program for Arlington.)

NELLIGAN, MURRAY HOMER

"Old Arlington"; the Story of the Lee Mansion National Memorial. [Washington] U.S. National Capital Parks [1953] iv, 524 p. Bibliography p. 513–524. (Comprehensive report on the history of Arlington House with extensive documentation.)

REYNOLDS, QUENTIN JAMES

Known But to God. New York, John Day Co. [1960] 255 p. illus. (The author has combined both fact and fiction in telling about the origin of the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier and the ceremonies performed. The book includes fictionalized accounts of the men chosen to represent the unknown dead of World Wars I and II and the Korean War.)

ROBINSON, MORGAN POITIAUX

Virginia Counties; Those Resulting from Virginia Legislation. Virginia State Library. *Bulletin* 9(1-3):5-283, Jan./July 1916. Maps. (Comprehensive account of the derivation of Virginia counties. Although published before establishment of Arlington, of value for tracing predecessor counties.)

RUTTER, T. EDWARD

Arlington Schools: Their Amazing Growth. *Virginia Record* 77(9):9, 12, Sept. 1955. Illus. (Outline of improvements in Arlington's school system from 1947 to 1955.)

SIMPSON, KIRKE LARUE

The Unknown Soldier; Complete Texts of the Service of The Associated Press on "The Unknown Soldier," as Sent from Washington, D.C., on Wednesday, Thursday and Friday, November 9, 10 and 11, 1921. [Washington] 1928. 23 [1] p. "Second edition." (Newspaperman's account of the ceremonies incident to the entombment of the Unknown Soldier.)

STANFORD, RICHARD

Mr. Stanford's Motion, Relative to a Recession of the Territory of Columbia. 29th

November, 1804. Referred to a Committee of the Whole House, on Wednesday next. 31st December, 1804. Order of the Day Postponed until Monday next. Washington City: Printed by William Duane & Son. 1805. 2 l. (Double resolution providing for recession to Virginia and Maryland respectively, subject to agreement of the states.)

STONE, KATHRYN H.

"Why I Like to Live in Arlington." *Virginia Record* 77(9):15–16, Sept. 1955. Illus. (A delegate to Virginia General Assembly writes of features of Arlington that she likes.)

STUART, DAVID

Dr. David Stuart's Report to President Washington on Agricultural Conditions in Northern Virginia. Edited by Gertrude R. B. Richards. *Virginia Magazine of History and Biography* 61:283–292, July 1953. (A letter of 1791 with much on Fairfax County, thus covering present Arlington.)

U.S. BUREAU OF PLANT INDUSTRY

The Arlington Experiment Farm of the United States Department of Agriculture; a Handbook of Information for Visitors. Washington, 1928. 40 p. maps. (Compiled by Edwina V. A. Avery. History of the Experimental Farm at Arlington and the work being carried on there.)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

The Unknowns of World War II and Korea. [Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1959.] vii, 71 p. illus. (Account of the selection of the two Unknowns and of the ceremonies accompanying their interment at Arlington National Cemetery.)

U.S. QUARTERMASTER'S DEPARTMENT

Roll of Honor. Names of Soldiers, Victims of the Rebellion, Buried in the National Cemetery at Alexandria, Virginia. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1866. 69 p. (General order, no. 10, Jan. 27, 1866.)

VIRGINIA. UNIVERSITY. BUREAU OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION.

Reports of the Effects of the Incorporation of Arlington County, Virginia as a City of the First Class. Charlottesville, 1952. 129 l. (Prepared at the request of the Arlington Citizens Study Commission on Local Government. Report concerned only with effects on legal powers and administrative organization, as financial implications to be in report of Advisory Committee on Fiscal Affairs.)

WILSON, WOODROW

Address of President Wilson accepting the Monument in Memory of the Confederate Dead at Arlington National Cemetery, June 4, 1914. Washington, [Govt. Print. Off.] 1914. 5 p. (Text of speech.)